 MANORBIER COMMUNITY COUNCIL (MCC)
Meeting of Full Council held at Jameston Village Hall, Jameston
Monday 5 March 2018 – 7.00pm.
MINUTES

Present: Cllr Ray Hughes (Chair), Cllr Graham Clark, Cllr Paul Hannon, Cllr John Long, Cllr John Williams, Marcia Kidney and Ian Morris (Clerk and Proper Officer). County Councillor Phillip Kidney was also present.
Public participation took place between 7.00pm and 7.13pm.  
At this point, the Clerk began taping the meeting, in line with MCC policy, using a digital voice recorder, to aid drafting of the Minutes. No other video or audio recording was permitted. 
32/18
Apologies: Cllr Rob Hall (Vice-chair), Cllr Lynda Parker and Cllr James Miall. 
33/18
To receive any declarations of interest: Cllr Williams declared a Personal Interest in agenda item 10 – Jameston Play Area.     

Cllr Hughes reminded Members that, if at any point in the meeting they felt they had a Personal Interest or Personal and Prejudicial Interest in any item not already declared, they were to inform the Chair or Clerk immediately.

34/18
To approve and sign as a true and correct record the Draft Minutes of the Full Council Meeting held on 5 February 2018. Cllr Long proposed that the draft Minutes of the Full Council Meeting held on 5 February 2018 be accepted as a true and correct record. Seconded by Cllr Clark. Vote taken – 4 in favour, 2 abstentions. Cllr Hughes signed the Minutes accordingly. 
35/18
Matters Arising from the Full Council Meeting held on 5 February 2018. Clerk reported that he had spoken to WebServe4u about the approved changes to MCC’s email address. This work should be implemented by the time of the next MCC meeting. 

Clerk reported that the Independent Remuneration Panel for Wales Annual Report for 2018/19 had been approved. This approved report had been amended from the draft report, including on instructions around payment of the £150 allowance to councillors. The report now stipulates that this is not a mandated payment but an authorised payment and councils could opt to not approve this payment. Members asked that this matter be placed on the agenda for the April 2018 meeting of MCC.


Clerk also updated Full Council on correspondence with Margaret Thorne about Jameston Play Area and other issues including MCC comments on S106 elements of planning applications. Clerk read out MCC’s letter of reply to Mrs Thorne dated 6 February 2018. Clerk had now received two further letters from Mrs Thorne. The Chair read out the relevant paragraphs (to this agenda item) of these letters. Cllr Hughes clarified two points raised in these letters about Section 106 payments. Cllr Hughes said that the proposed development at land opposite Bush Terrace, Jameston, was only at Pre-application consultation stage. Cllr Hannon said that MCC did not negotiate Section 106 agreements. In the Bush Terrace case, MCC did make a list of recommendations sent to the developer (based on comments from local residents who had attended an earlier MCC meeting). These recommendations had included comments on any proposed open space/play area. Some of these recommendations could find their way into discussions around Section 106 agreements with the relevant planning authority. Cllr Hughes added that the affordable homes development at Green Grove was for 3 bungalows for over 55 year olds. There had been no request for play equipment but Cllr Hughes wished to place on record that his contribution toward the S106 agreement for the Green Grove development was that he had sold the plots for the 3 bungalows for £1 to Pembrokeshire Housing. Cllr Marcia Kidney mentioned the discussions with Manorbier School about the new play equipment in Jameston Play Area. Cllr Hughes confirmed that both ex-Cllr Terry Williams and he had visited the school and met pupils. Pupils had looked at suggestions for play equipment. The pupils had provided ideas in letter form which MCC retained. The correspondence with Mrs Thorne on these matters had now reached 24 items of letters or emails. Cllr Hannon thought that this was now vexatious correspondence.

At this point (7.34pm), Cllr Williams proposed that Full Council move out of session to allow members of the public to speak. Seconded by Cllr Long. Vote taken – all in favour.


At this point (7.40pm), Cllr Williams proposed that Full Council move back into session. Seconded by Cllr Hannon. Vote taken – all in favour.


Cllr Hughes agreed that this correspondence was now vexatious and repetitive. Clerk, however, suggested he reply to Mrs Thorne summarising the above points. Cllr Hannon proposed that the Clerk reply to Mrs Thorne stating that there was nothing to be gained by continuing the correspondence with her on these issues and that the correspondence had now run its course. Seconded by Cllr Marcia Kidney. Vote taken – all in favour.


Chair asked that the tape recording of the meeting held on 5 February 2018 be kept for the time being. Members agreed.

36/18   To receive and consider any correspondence. Cllr Hughes and the Clerk summarised some of the key items of correspondence, including;
· Letter from D A Morse requesting that a defibrillator be kept in Jameston Village Hall. Cllr Hughes thought this a good idea but said that County Cllr Kidney’s report would cover this matter.
· Email from Ray Hine thanking County Cllr Kidney for undertaking help for the elderly in Jameston during the recent cold weather.

· Email and poster from PACTO providing details about a Sunday bus service to Withybush Hospital.
· Letter from PCC confirming receipt of MCC’s Precept request of £22,900 for FY 2018/19.
· Email from Mark Elliott, PCC, about irresponsible dog ownership in the county and the reduced resources in the dog warden team. Clerk was asked to copy to all councillors on email.

· Email from BBC about the filming of Countryfile in Pembrokeshire including at Lydstep. MCC had referred BBC to Tim Jones at PCNPA.

· Donation request from Wales Air Ambulance. Members agreed to discuss in April 2018.

· Board of Community Health Councils in Wales’ report on non-emergency patient transfer services across Wales
· PCC letter on increases to car parking charges from 19 March 2018.

· Welsh Government email on consultation on Edition 10 of Planning Policy Wales.

· Letter from Kidney Wales providing details of the Walk for Life series of events for 2018.

· OVW letter confirming that MCC had been successful in the draw for invitations to a Buckingham Palace Garden Party in 2018. Cllr Hughes would be attending.
· Welsh Government email confirming £35k was being made available for projects around the Clustering of councils, etc.
37/18
  To receive and consider the following planning applications, licence applications and other  

             notices;


a) NP/18/0083/FUL – Replacement of chalet attached to side of house with extension at Lime House, Manorbier SA70 7SR. Cllr Williams proposed that this application be recommended for approval. Seconded by Cllr Marcia Kidney. Vote taken – all in favour.
b) NP/18/0086/TCA – Tree Works at Glanymor, Manorbier SA70 7TE. Cllr Long proposed that this tree works application be recommended for approval. Seconded by Cllr Clark. Vote taken – all in favour.

c) Other Notices, including letters about planning issues, were noted by Full Council. 
38/18
To receive and consider the Financial Statement from 13 January 2018 to 13 February 2018. Clerk had handed out copies of the Financial Statement to all Members present. Financial Statement showed that the opening balance on the Community Account at the start of the period was £5,903.16p and transactions totalling £1,147.13p had cleared the account. 2 cheques totalling £147.00p remained unpresented at 13 February 2018. The balance of the Business Premium Account (BPA) stood at £27,541.68p. Cllr Hannon proposed that the Financial Statement be accepted as a true and accurate record of MCC’s financial position. Seconded by Cllr Clark. Vote taken – all in favour. 
39/18

Action Tracking: To receive updates on the following matters, not covered elsewhere in the agenda;
a) Car Parking at Manorbier Station – Cllr Hughes confirmed he had met with Angela Burns AM/AC following the last MCC meeting and a letter had subsequently been received from her. This had confirmed that a member of her staff had contacted Network Rail (NR) and Stephen Benger (PCC) about these issues (in (a) and (b)). A response was awaited. 
b) Beavers Hill Crossing – installation of road ramps – see (a) above. Clerk had also received an email from NR confirming that NR would be arranging another ‘Stop and Educate’ event at the Beavers Hill crossing and that the ‘Give Way’ signage was standard for these crossings. NR had also sent through links to information leaflets about safety issues at level crossings.
c) Installation of a vehicle actuated speed sign and rumble strips on the approach to Jameston from the Pembroke direction and in Manorbier. County Cllr Kidney had sent through to the Clerk some quotes for various VAS signs. Cllr Hughes read out the quotes, including for solar powered signs and for mobile signs. Cllr Hannon thought that the Highways Authority and or the Police would have a key role in installation of such signs. Cllr Hannon highlighted speeding delivery vans in the area and wondered if the local Police could be consulted in the first instance. Members asked that the local PCSO, Andrew Griffiths, be approached to attend a meeting in order for his views to be taken into account. 
d) Installation of footpath – Windy Ridge to Hounsell Avenue, Manorbier – No update.  
e) Public footpath SP23/9 – Park Farm, Manorbier to Bush Terrace, Jameston; request to fully open up to the public. No further update from PCNPA but work should be ready in March 2018.
40/18
To receive and consider the County Councillor’s Report. County Cllr Phillip Kidney provided the following updates;

· To note the email from Mark Ellliott, PCC, about dog control (see correspondence above). 
· Damage at Manorbier beach toilets again.

· PCNPA officers had recommended approval of the planning application for 23 affordable homes in Station Road, Manorbier. The Development Management Committee would be considering the case at its meeting on 14 March 2018.

· Cllr Kidney had contacted Pat Davies, Health and Social Services at PCC, about provision of a defibrillator in Jameston and to see if any local schemes were offering provision of defibrillators. Defibrillator pads do have to be replaced at a cost of £900 every two years or so or after each use. Cllr Marcia Kidney said she would have a look into the matter, including training.
· Greenhill School: although the school had been placed into a red band this was not based on results but on the extra training of Mathematics. Kate Evans-Hughes, Director of Education, PCC, had offered to attend a MCC meeting to explain the position. Members asked County Cllr Kidney to invite the Director to the next MCC meeting.
County Cllr Kidney was thanked for his monthly update.
41/18
To consider and approve work at Jameston Play Area; to receive an inspection update and an update (if any) on the Notice Relating to the Application for a Modification of the Definitive Map and Statement: Meadow Road to Kiln House Lane, Jameston. Cllr Williams had provided his latest monthly inspection report. Lubrication of some equipment was needed but matting did need scrubbing and cleaning to eradicate the moss and algae growth. Clerk was asked to get a quote for this cleaning work from MCC’s grass cutter. 


At this point, Cllr Hughes read out a statement about activities that took place during the public participation session at the February 2018 meeting. This is reproduced here; 



‘I feel compelled to read a statement out before we address this agenda item. At the last Full Council meeting on 8 February during Public Participation session, this Council and in particular our Clerk and Proper Officer, Ian Morris, was put under scrutiny by a member of the public, who questioned not only his credibility as Clerk but also asked if he was not bringing forward emails to present to MCC, without evidence to support her statement. She also stated that, in her opinion, it was part of the Clerk’s job to go to Narberth Royal Mail Sorting Office as many times as necessary to collect any mail sent by recorded delivery, if he was not at home when the postman did his round. I am not prepared for Ian Morris or any Member of MCC to be accused of not doing their job satisfactorily, if I know the accusations are unfounded. I stood up to the bombardment of accusations made toward this Council. I admit I raised my voice and at times it got heated but I did not swear at the accusers or leave my seat during this public participation. I am led to believe that a member of the public sent a letter to Angela Burns AM and also reported me to the Police. On 27 February, two Police officers visited a member of the public’s home in Jameston and then drove to Templeton and questioned Ian Morris in his home for half an hour. Ian has told me he accepts that this could be looked upon as part of his job but it was not pleasant having 2 Police officers in his home and a large police car parked in his drive for that length of time. It appears to me that there are 1 or 2 people in Jameston village hell-bent on not only trying to close the children’s play area, or at the very least are determined to have a public footpath through the middle of it, but are also putting the credibility of this Council and its Members under question.’ Clerk retained a copy of this statement.



Cllr Hughes then read out a letter from Angela Burns AM/AC about representations she had received from Cllr Hughes and from members of the local community, concerning access to Jameston Play Area, including for those wishing to walk their dogs. The letter had suggested that a walking area around the perimeter of the field be installed to enable dog walking to take place through the field. Angela Burns had also confirmed that she had spoken with PCC about the Application for a Modification of the Definitive Map and Statement: Meadow Road to Kiln House Lane, Jameston and had been told that this issue could take around 8 years to resolve because of the level of outstanding cases. Cllr Marcia Kidney expressed her strong views that this was a children’s play area and as the county had 50 dog friendly beaches, 186 miles of coastal path and miles of country lanes, footpaths and bridle paths locally why would dogs want to be let into a children’s play area. Cllr Kidney highlighted recent increases in dog attacks on children (by 81% in Wales over the last 10 years) and of those children attacked, aged 14 or under, 1,257 had been admitted to A&E. Cllr Kidney highlighted diseases that were spread through contact with dog faeces, even when dog fouling had been cleaned up, through residue left on the surface. She considered that even with a cordoned off area for dog walkers in the play area the reaction of dogs to children playing, kicking a football or those picnicking could not be predicted. The only NHS Obesity Clinic in Wales had stated that 25% of children in Wales were overweight or suffered from obesity with lack of physical activity being one of the factors to blame. Cllr Kidney said that it was paramount for the health and future well-being of all children in Pembrokeshire to have safe access to a recreational children’s play area where dogs were banned. Cllr Kidney proposed that the position at Jameston Play Area, where no dogs were allowed, should remain the same with no perimeter walkway for dogs. There were other areas locally where owners could walk their dogs. All Members present agreed. Cllr Long thought that the children’s play area was relatively small. Cllr Williams said that it was a minority of dog walkers that let their dogs off a lead in the play area. Cllr Marcia Kidney proposed that the position of banning dogs from Jameston Play Area stays the same. Seconded by Cllr Hannon. Vote taken – all in favour. Cllr Hughes agreed to respond to Angela Burns AM/AC accordingly.
42/18
To consider an update on the installation of the De Barri Coat of Arms on signage in MCC’s area. Cllr Marcia Kidney confirmed that she had undertaken some research into the Coat of Arms and had spoken to SignSpeed. There were 2 options for signage: an aluminium sign (cheaper option) or a resin sign (giving a 3-D appearance). Paint used would have a 5 to 10 year outdoor life. Some design costs could be incurred if the Coat of Arms images needed to be redrawn. An A4 standard composite ‘digital’ sign would cost about £60 plus VAT but if a sign needed re-drawing this would incur the additional design costs. Cllr Kidney said she had not approached the De Barri family nor undertaken further research on the correct Coat of Arms. Cllr Kidney agreed to update Full Council in April 2018.
43/18
To consider and agree renewal of MCC’s membership of One Voice Wales for 2018/19. Members were content with MCC’s existing membership of One Voice Wales and noted a slight increase to the costs of membership for 2018/19 which now stood at £198. Cllr Marcia Kidney proposed that MCC renew its membership of One Voice Wales for 2018/19 at a cost of £198. Seconded by Cllr Clark. Vote taken – all in favour.
44/18
To discuss ways or reducing use of plastic within MCC’s area. Cllr Hall was absent and Clerk reported that he had not received any paperwork from  Aberporth
 Community Council. Cllr Hannon suggested a local working group be set up to look into this work. Cllr Marcia Kidney reported that Tim Evans, local milkman, was now delivering milk in glass bottles. Members agreed to postpone further discussions until April 2018. 
45/18
To consider and agree MCC’s response (if any) to the Welsh Government’s Independent Review Panel’s Review of the Community and Town Council sector in Wales. Clerk reported that OVW’s summary of recent events (one of them attended by MCC) had still not yet been received. Clerk also confirmed that the review panel had received 152 responses to date. Deadline for comments was 6 April 2018. Clerk was asked to respond on behalf of MCC, based on comments previously discussed.
46/18
To discuss the future role of Data Protection Officer (DPO) under the General Data Protection Regulation 2018 (GDPR). Clerk had now received the GDPR toolkit from One Voice Wales. This had been produced by NALC. Clerk said that any DPO could not be the Clerk but One Voice Wales was due to arrange some training on this matter. Cllr Hannon wondered what data MCC maintained as a smaller council that would need to be protected by a DPO. Clerk awaited information on the training.
47/18
To discuss and approve MCC’s grass cutting contract for 2018/19. Cllr Hughes reported that MCC’s existing grass cutter had offered to keep the price for cutting the relevant areas at the same level as last year. Cllr Hughes and Cllr Williams noted that the outer boundaries alongside the south field would need cutting but care would need to be taken as lumps of concrete were present and often hidden within the long grass. After due discussion, Cllr Long proposed that Richard Mason be retained as MCC’s grass cutter for 2018/19, at the same price (plus boundaries) as in 2017/18. Seconded by Cllr Hannon. Vote taken all in favour.
48/18
To consider and approve donation requests from Paul Sartori Foundation and Cruse Bereavement Care (West Wales area). Members noted that both organisations were locally based. Cllr Marcia Kidney proposed that MCC approve a donation of £100 to Paul Sartori Foundation. Seconded by Cllr Clark. Vote taken 5 in favour, 1 abstention. Cllr Clark proposed that MCC approve a donation of £100 to Cruse Bereavement Care. Seconded by Cllr Marcia  Kidney. Vote taken 5 in favour, 1 abstention.
49/18
To approve the following outstanding invoices for payment;

a) I P Morris – BT Email costs 

 

- 
£      5.00
b) Pembrokeshire Fencing – fencing at South field
 -
£2,770.00
Cllr Long proposed that both these payments be made. Seconded by Cllr Hannon. Vote taken – all in favour.
50/18
To consider any Emergency Items and/or Outstanding Issues before Full Council. 

None.


Cllr Hughes confirmed that the next Full Council meeting was scheduled for 9 April 2018 at 6.30pm for 7.00pm. 
Members of the public left the meeting at this point (8.52pm). Full Council then moved into a Confidential session to investigate 2 complaints against a Community Councillor and to determine how these could be resolved.
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